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Waltham Conservation Commission

March 26, 2015

Meeting Minutes
Meeting called to order at 7:04 p.m.

Attendees: Bradley Baker, Gerard Dufromont, Maureen Fowler, Tali Gill-Austern, Daniel Keleher, Philip Moser
Absent: Chairman Bill Doyle
Demo Permit: 80 Hall Street

No water near property
Mrs. Fowler signed the paperwork
Order of Conditions Extension Request: DEP File #316-653
Applicant: Zee Em Trust II
Property Location: 470, 484 & 504 Totten Pond Road
Project Type: Demolition and removal of existing structures and the construction of two new office/retail buildings, parking and storm water management systems.
Atty. Philip McCourt: Work cannot be completed by June 24, 2015.  Requesting to extend deadline to June 24, 2018.  Mrs. Fowler noted that the project didn’t start when it should have. Mr. Moser removed himself from the vote since one of the parties is a client of his.  Motion to extend the Order of Conditions for 3 years made by Atty. Keleher, seconded by Mr. Baker.  Motion passed.
Introduction of New Committee Members

Bradley Baker, Tali Gill-Austern and Philip Moser

Public Hearing

Notice of Intent: DEP File # 316-689 continued from 2/26/15 (DEP comment: It appears the project does not meet the stormwater standards and cannot be approved as designed. The proponent must submit the stormwater checklist and calculations. All new impervious area must meet the stormwater standards fully. The property owner must sign the NOI application since they are not the applicant.)

Applicant: Robert Farrington

Property Location: 976 Lexington Street

Project Type: Site Improvements
Steve Poole & Dave Amoroso represented Windsor Village. Mr. Poole stated that they plan to rebuild and resurface existing roadways in the lower half of the property. The project is primarily reconstruction with a small amount of expansion to widen the roadway for public safety purposes and to add parking spaces.  They want to trim back the road where it’s only wide enough for one car to pass through, as well as put in a retaining wall to maintain two-way traffic. They also propose taking out concrete pads which have been problematic when plowing, taking out dumpsters (which are over the property line), repaving and replanting the area. They want to add 1,031 square feet of new pavement.  
There are three existing manholes/drainage systems that have no treatment which lead to catch basins that lead to Hardy Pond.  They want to take out the manholes and replace them with water treatment units as their stormwater management. There are three large sediment tanks where water comes down from Windsor Village, goes through the tanks, then filtered water leads to Hardy Pond.  The tanks are cleaned every spring. They removed 2 – 3 truckloads of sand that were trapped in the tanks.  Mr. Baker asked how the Commission enforces maintenance issues.  Mrs. Fowler replied that under the Order of Conditions, the Commission requires that everyone submit a maintenance form to us every May, however Windsor Village does not submit one. She recommended scheduling a site visit now that the snow is melting.  Mr. Dufromont asked what their plans are to put more green area back vs. what they have taken out since they want to remove green area to widen the road. Mr. Poole said that there is no place to add green area.  Mr. Amoroso noted that the roadway is terribly narrow.  Mr. Baker stated that adding lawn space is one of the worst things to use as a filtration.  He suggests adding a deep gravel bed with native plant material.  It’s better for the environment and it doesn’t need to be mowed.  Mr. Poole stated that the quality that is being taken out is very poor (scrubby, weedy material).  Mr. Moser asked if the roofs are low-sloped or shingled as vegetation could be planted on flat roofs.  Mr. Amoroso said they are all shingled roofs.  

Mr. Poole stated that the supplier’s preference is to take existing manhole out and put a new one in. Another manufacturer thought they could reconstruct it inside the existing manhole. Mr. Moser noted that quantity is still a concern.  FEMA reported flooding losses and a good portion are in the Hardy Pond area.  Not sure if it’s an option to retain the water onsite. Mr. Gill-Austern mentioned the long-term Master Plan.  Mr. Amoroso stated there is no place else for them to go in the future.  Mr. Poole concurred that redoing the roadway is the last phase.  Mrs. Fowler discussed with the Commission site visit availability and scheduled it for Thursday, April 2nd at 5:00. 

Motion to continue the open public hearing at the next public meeting (April 9th) made by Mrs. Fowler, seconded by Mr. Gill-Austern.  Motion passed.
Public Meeting

Informal Discussion: Mark Jacobson, Charles River Recreation, Inc.
Re: Proposed canoe and kayak operation on Moody Street

Mr. Jacobson stated that in 2013 DCR awarded Charles River Canoe and Kayak a permit to use an existing metal dock near Cronin’s Landing to rent canoes, kayaks and paddle boards, however the dock is too high off the water. They would like to build a lower dock for people to step down onto and launch boats from there.  The long-term plan is to install a permanent dock, but for now would like to request a 10A permit to build a seasonal dock.  They would like to also place warning buoys across the river so that people stay upstream.  They would put in expansion bolts and run a cable across the river between the two bolts.
Mr. Gill-Austern asked why the existing dock being used.  Mr. Jacobson said that DCR decided it needs to be repaired which would be too expensive.  Mr. Gill-Austern also asked if the old dock is blocked off from the street.  Mr. Jacobson pointed out that there is a fairly sizeable concrete block and it’s rare that people are out on the dock.  Atty. Keleher noted if they put the buoys where indicated on the plans, it would be less likely the old one will get used (it will look like it’s in the “danger area”).  Mr. Gill-Austern commented if the dock cannot be used, it’s a liability.  He would like it to be fixed/replaced because it would be beneficial to have a dock located off Moody St.  Mr. Baker suggested adding knotted ropes hanging down from the bottom of bridge for people to grab onto if they get too close to the dam.  Mr. Jacobson noted that it’s very difficult to get permission to do anything to a bridge.  
Mr. Dufromont asked about the construction of the docks. Mr. Jacobson stated these are temporary docks (similar to Lego blocks – plastic that locks together, manufactured by Connect a Dock) that are designed to be taken out at the end of the season. Mrs. Fowler summarized that their plan is to put in an auger and drill down with no damage to the river bed.  They would put in the dock and buoy line when the season starts, and remove them when the season ends.  Mr. Baker asked if the dock would be taken out during a major flood.  Mr. Jacobson said the docks most likely wouldn’t be there when there would be a chance of a major flood.  
Mr. Gill-Austern asked how they plan on enforcing “Leave no Trace”.  Mr. Jacobson stated that Charles River Recreation can put trash barrels and recycling containers in the area.  Mrs. Fowler stated that Mr. Jacobson would like a letter from the Conservation Commission stating that the Commission agrees with their plan.  The letter would state that the Commission is fully in support of the seasonal dock and of the buoys and the way they want to connect them.  They also support the use of the auger and the pipes and that Charles River Recreation will be responsible for maintaining a trash barrel and recycling containers. Motion to write a letter to DCR and the City to approve the use of the Charles River Canoe and Kayak Club made by Mr. Dufromont, seconded by Mr. Gill-Austern.  Motion passed.
Public Meeting

Informal Discussion: Larry Smith, Charles River Recreation, Inc. 
Mr. Smith gave a 2014 Charles River water chestnuts update.  One acre of water chestnuts can produce 100 acres the following year.  The Charles River Watershed has provided 500 volunteers to help pull the chestnuts every year (June through mid-July) and they were able to remove 74 – 80% of the plants last summer.  Mr. Gill-Austern asked Mr. Smith how he feels about chemicals being used. Mr. Smith replied that they are hard to use in a river, but they are relatively safe.  They have been used for many years.  Mr. Dufromont mentioned that Weston has allowed funding for the removal of water chestnuts.  Contact Michelle at Conservation Commission in Weston for information.
Commission Business
· Approval of meeting minutes 3/12/2015.  Motion to approve minutes made by Mr. Gill-Austern, seconded by Mr. Dufromont.  Motion passed.
Correspondence
· Hunting deer on Winter Street: Commission to write back stating that Waltham doesn’t have a deer hunting program (refer to MA Department of Fish and Game)

· Shell Station on Main Street – FYI

· Summer internship request.  Mrs. Fowler would like this put under New Business for Chairman Doyle to comment on at next meeting.
· FEMA – Risk Mapping Assessment and Planning meeting (Watertown Free Library, April 14th). Mr. Baker and Mr. Gill-Austern plan on attending.  

Old Business  
Mrs. Fowler

· Paine Estate: Homeowner planted trees on Paine Estate, thinking it was his property.  File to be pulled from last year.
Mr. Dufromont
· Beaver Street Culvert update: Contractor has a concern of the water getting higher.  On Sunday night, contractor is putting in a 48 inch bypass pipe.  Contractor is moving ahead with prep work.  A dam is being placed where the culvert is which will reflow the water around the area so they can work.  Once started, contractor has four days to complete the job.  Mr. Keleher asked if a letter has gone out to the contractor regarding postponing the work due to the high water level.  Mr. Dufromont replied that he and Chairman Doyle agreed to verbally notify the contractor instead. (The reason for the work is the culvert collapsed, and it’s being held up by the gas and water pipes.)  
· Trail and Stonehurst: Need to walk the trails in the spring and see what is needed for signage. 
Mr. Keleher

· No updates
Mr. Gill-Austern

· Conservation restrictions: Mr. Gill-Austern inquired if the Commission has ever asked the property owners if they would gift or sell the land to Waltham. Mr. Dufromont suggested he check with the tax assessor to make sure the property owners have paid their taxes (otherwise, ConCom can take possession of the conservation portion).  Mr. Keleher noted that if the conservation restriction doesn’t provide any benefit, then the Commission should forget about it.  Otherwise, if it does provide a benefit, they should get the Legal Department involved to impose a conservation restriction or easement.
Mr. Baker

· Signage:  Mr. Baker spoke with Kevin at Bartlett Tree who would like to work with the City on placing signs on trees.  They offered to provide small metal signs that are used in arboretums.  Mr. Baker wants to use larger laminated paper ones with a picture of the leaf or bud to help identify it at schools and parks.  Mr. Baker will check with Mike Chiasson to see if there has been an inventory taken of the trees.
· Kudzu vine has taken over the forests in the Carolinas.  It photosynthesizes 40 – 50 ft. per year and he has noticed a few patches of it in Waltham.  Mrs. Fowler noted that Eric Olsen will give a talk about invasive plants and their removal at the Charles River Cleanup on April 25th.  
· Lyman Estate was talking about removing rose bushes along brook.  Mr. Baker suggests cutting them down, not removing the root for erosion control.
Committee Reports:
· Signage  
     

  

· Trust Fund: Annual Conservation Commission Trust Fund meeting is scheduled for May 14, 2015  

· CPC:  Last week’s meeting had people from WATCH discuss supplementing rent payments for those in need.
  

Site visit reports:   

· 42 Felton Street:  Mrs. Fowler and Mr. Dufromont noted it’s an empty lot that a contractor wants to develop as individual shops for builders, etc.  Contractor would be cleaning up a contaminated site. Work has been started, however the Commission was not notified of such.  Mr. Keleher suggested submitting a Site Visit Report before sending a violation letter of non-compliance. Mrs. Fowler recommended sending a copy of the Order of Conditions that was formalized in November 2014.   Commission has chosen not to do a letter of non-compliance but would like the contractor to give an update by the next meeting.
New Business:  

· Election of Officers (April 9th meeting)

· Site visit schedule: Harold Bridge & Waltham Watch Factory 
· Charles River Cleanup April 25th
Motion to adjourn made by Mr. Dufromont, seconded by Mr. Gill-Austern.  Motion passed.
Meeting adjourned at 9:21 p.m.
Approved 4-9-2015

